
 
July 17, 2020 

Reopening Update 
Dear Liberty Families, 
 
I am writing to share an update on the efforts to reopen Liberty School. I know that the uncertainty presented by this 
pandemic is very challenging for parents, students, and staff. Our team is working hard to get the best and most current 
information possible to share with you so that you know what to expect in the fall. I want to personally thank you for your 
patience and understanding.  
 
State Watch List and New Mandate for Distance Learning  
Following a large rise in COVID-19 cases over the weekend, our county was placed on a watch list with many other counties. 
Being on the California Watch List requires restrictions for certain types of businesses where people tend to congregate in 
large numbers. As you are probably aware, the Governor has just added schools to the list of organizations that may not 
reopen.  We are now required to start the school year in a distance-learning model unless Sonoma County is removed from 
the Watch List.     
 
Masks/Face Covering  
California has now mandated that masks or face coverings will be required in indoor settings and outdoor settings where 
social distancing cannot be maintained for all adults and children over age two. This is part of a statewide effort to enforce the 
importance of wearing masks to help stop the spread of COVID 19. There will be exemptions for students with medical 
concerns and potentially for students at school in Kindergarten through 2nd grade.  
 
District Update for when Sonoma County Exits the Watch List  

 Liberty has multiple teams reviewing different scenarios and conditions to allow for our reopening.  As you have seen 
with recent surveys, we are trying to gather information from our community on what options may work best for our 
families while obeying State and County requirements. Our staff members have been working on creating safety 
protocols that align with our County Health Officer and the Governor’s current mandates.  

 Based on the initial response to our latest survey, we have had strong support for reopening to students as much as 
possible.  While this will have to be postponed until the Governor’s office removes Sonoma County from the Watch 
List, we are going to still prepare for that eventuality.  Some of the preliminary results to our survey are: 

o Approximately 75% of our families have completed the survey – thanks!  It is still available at libertysd.org if 
you haven’t participated.   

o Primary student families have overwhelmingly chosen Hybrid Model III: fives days a week for a typical school 
day with all students returning in classes of 16 or less.   

o Upper grade families split between the two options of a two-day a week model or the AM/PM model.  If we 
end up with the two-day a week model, we intend to align to whichever Petaluma City Schools secondary 
model is chosen to allow families with children in both systems to align schedules.    

o A couple dozen families have requested independent study.  If this number grows by a few more students in 
specific grade levels, we will be able to bring back more grade levels five days a week.   

 
Take care of yourselves and your families and remember the Liberty staff is committed to safely reopening as soon as 
possible.  
 
Sincerely, 
 

Chris Rafanelli  

 

Chris Rafanelli  

 



 


